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INTERNATIONAL TRADE 
COMMISSION 

[Investigation No. 731–TA–1012 
(Preliminary)] 

Certain Frozen Fish Fillets From 
Vietnam

AGENCY: United States International 
Trade Commission.
ACTION: Institution of antidumping 
investigation and scheduling of a 
preliminary phase investigation. 

SUMMARY: The Commission hereby gives 
notice of the institution of an 
investigation and commencement of 
preliminary phase antidumping 
investigation No. 731–TA–1012 
(Preliminary) under section 733(a) of the 
Tariff Act of 1930 (19 U.S.C. 1673b(a)) 
(the Act) to determine whether there is 
a reasonable indication that an industry 
in the United States is materially 
injured or threatened with material 
injury, or the establishment of an 
industry in the United States is 
materially retarded, by reason of 
imports from Vietnam of certain frozen 
fish fillets, provided for in subheading 
0304.20.60 of the Harmonized Tariff 
Schedule of the United States, that are 
alleged to be sold in the United States 
at less than fair value. Unless the 
Department of Commerce extends the 
time for initiation pursuant to section 
732(c)(1)(B) of the Act (19 U.S.C. 
1673a(c)(1)(B)), the Commission must 
reach a preliminary determination in 
antidumping investigations in 45 days, 
or in this case by August 12, 2002. The 
Commission’s views are due at 
Commerce within five business days 
thereafter, or by August 19, 2002. 

For further information concerning 
the conduct of this investigation and 
rules of general application, consult the 
Commission’s Rules of Practice and 
Procedure, part 201, subparts A through 
E (19 CFR part 201), and part 207, 
subparts A and B (19 CFR part 207).
EFFECTIVE DATE: June 28, 2002.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Larry Reavis (202–205–3185), Office of 
Investigations, U.S. International Trade 
Commission, 500 E Street SW., 
Washington, DC 20436. Hearing-
impaired persons can obtain 
information on this matter by contacting 
the Commission’s TDD terminal on 202–
205–1810. Persons with mobility 
impairments who will need special 
assistance in gaining access to the 
Commission should contact the Office 
of the Secretary at 202–205–2000. 
General information concerning the 
Commission may also be obtained by 
accessing its internet server (http://

www.usitc.gov). The public record for 
this investigation may be viewed on the 
Commission’s electronic docket (EDIS–
ON–LINE) at http://dockets.usitc.gov/
eol/public.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Background 
This investigation is being instituted 

in response to a petition filed on June 
28, 2002, by the Catfish Farmers of 
America, a trade association of U.S. 
catfish farmers and processors, and by 
individual U.S. catfish processors. 

Participation in the Investigation and 
Public Service List 

Persons (other than petitioners) 
wishing to participate in the 
investigation as parties must file an 
entry of appearance with the Secretary 
to the Commission, as provided in 
sections 201.11 and 207.10 of the 
Commission’s rules, not later than seven 
days after publication of this notice in 
the Federal Register. Industrial users 
and (if the merchandise under 
investigation is sold at the retail level) 
representative consumer organizations 
have the right to appear as parties in 
Commission antidumping 
investigations. The Secretary will 
prepare a public service list containing 
the names and addresses of all persons, 
or their representatives, who are parties 
to this investigation upon the expiration 
of the period for filing entries of 
appearance. 

Limited Disclosure of Business 
Proprietary Information (BPI) Under an 
Administrative Protective Order (APO) 
and BPI Service List 

Pursuant to section 207.7(a) of the 
Commission’s rules, the Secretary will 
make BPI gathered in this investigation 
available to authorized applicants 
representing interested parties (as 
defined in 19 U.S.C. 1677(9)) who are 
parties to the investigation under the 
APO issued in the investigation, 
provided that the application is made 
not later than seven days after the 
publication of this notice in the Federal 
Register. A separate service list will be 
maintained by the Secretary for those 
parties authorized to receive BPI under 
the APO. 

Conference 
The Commission’s Director of 

Operations has scheduled a conference 
in connection with this investigation for 
9:30 a.m. on July 19, 2002, at the U.S. 
International Trade Commission 
Building, 500 E Street SW., Washington, 
DC. Parties wishing to participate in the 
conference should contact Larry Reavis 
(202–205–3185) not later than July 17, 

2002, to arrange for their appearance. 
Parties in support of the imposition of 
antidumping duties in this investigation 
and parties in opposition to the 
imposition of such duties will each be 
collectively allocated one hour within 
which to make an oral presentation at 
the conference. A nonparty who has 
testimony that may aid the 
Commission’s deliberations may request 
permission to present a short statement 
at the conference. 

Written Submissions 
As provided in sections 201.8 and 

207.15 of the Commission’s rules, any 
person may submit to the Commission 
on or before July 24, 2002, a written 
brief containing information and 
arguments pertinent to the subject 
matter of the investigation. Parties may 
file written testimony in connection 
with their presentation at the conference 
no later than three days before the 
conference. If briefs or written 
testimony contain BPI, they must 
conform with the requirements of 
sections 201.6, 207.3, and 207.7 of the 
Commission’s rules. The Commission’s 
rules do not authorize filing of 
submissions with the Secretary by 
facsimile or electronic means. 

In accordance with sections 201.16(c) 
and 207.3 of the rules, each document 
filed by a party to the investigation must 
be served on all other parties to the 
investigation (as identified by either the 
public or BPI service list), and a 
certificate of service must be timely 
filed. The Secretary will not accept a 
document for filing without a certificate 
of service.

Authority: This investigation is being 
conducted under authority of title VII of the 
Tariff Act of 1930; this notice is published 
pursuant to section 207.12 of the 
Commission’s rules.

Issued: July 1, 2002.
By order of the Commission. 

Marilyn R. Abbott, 
Secretary to the Commission.
[FR Doc. 02–16953 Filed 7–5–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 7020–02–P

INTERNATIONAL TRADE 
COMMISSION 

[Investigation Nos. 701–TA–376, 377, and 
379 and 731–TA–788–793 (Final) (Remand)] 

Certain Stainless Steel Plate From 
Belgium, Canada, Italy, Korea, South 
Africa, and Taiwan; Notice and 
Scheduling of Remand Proceedings

AGENCY: United States International 
Trade Commission.
ACTION: Notice.
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SUMMARY: The U.S. International Trade 
Commission (the Commission) hereby 
gives notice of the court-ordered remand 
of its final antidumping and 
countervailing duty investigations, 
Certain Stainless Steel Plate from 
Belgium, Canada, Italy, Korea, South 
Africa, and Taiwan, Nos. 701–TA–376, 
377 and 379 (Final) and 731–TA–788–
793 (Final).
EFFECTIVE DATE: June 28, 2002.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Woodley Timberlake, Office of 
Investigations, telephone 202–205–3188 
or Neal J. Reynolds, Office of General 
Counsel, telephone 202–205–3093, U.S. 
International Trade Commission. 
Hearing-impaired individuals are 
advised that information on this matter 
can be obtained by contacting the 
Commission’s TDD terminal on 202–
205–1810. General information 
concerning the Commission may also be 
obtained by accessing its Internet server 
(http://www.usitc.gov).
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Background 
In May 1998, the Commission 

determined, by a four-to-two vote, that 
an industry in the United States was not 
being materially injured or threatened 
with material injury by reason of 
imports of cold-rolled stainless steel 
plate in coils from Belgium and Canada. 
On August 28, 2000, the Court of 
International Trade affirmed this 
determination as being in accordance 
with law and supported by substantial 
evidence. Allegheny Ludlum Corp. v. 
United States, 116 F.Supp. 2d 1276 (CIT 
2000). On April 19, 2002, the U.S. Court 
of Appeals for the Federal Circuit 
vacated lower court’s ruling, finding 
that the Commission’s volume and 
impact findings with respect to cold-
rolled stainless steel plate were not in 
accordance with law and that its pricing 
finding for cold-rolled plate was 
unsupported by substantial evidence. 
Allegheny Ludlum Corp. v. United 
States, Appeal No. 01–1223 (April 19, 
2002). On June 18, 2002, in accordance 
with the Federal Circuit’s decision, the 
Court of International Trade vacated its 
earlier decision and remanded to the 
Commission its final negative 
determination with respect to cold-
rolled stainless steel plate. In its order, 
the Court of International Trade 
remands the determination to the 
Commission ‘‘for proceedings not 
inconsistent with the Federal Circuit’s 
decision in Appeal No. 01–1223.’’ It also 
directs the Commission to issue a 
remand determination within sixty days 
of the date of the order, i.e., by August 
19, 2002. 

Scheduling the Vote 
The Commission will vote on the 

remand determination at a public 
meeting to be held on Monday, August 
12, 2002. The meeting is tentatively 
scheduled for 2 p.m. 

Reopening Record 
In order to assist it in making its 

determination on remand, the 
Commission is reopening the record on 
remand in this investigation to seek 
additional data with respect to the 
impact of the subject imports from 
Belgium and Canada on the domestic 
industry producing cold-rolled stainless 
steel plate in coils. 

Participation in the Proceedings 
Only those persons who were 

interested parties to the original 
administrative proceedings (i.e., persons 
listed on the Commission Secretary’s 
service list) may participate in this 
remand proceeding. 

Limited Disclosure of Business 
Proprietary Information (BPI) Under an 
Administrative Protective Order (APO) 
and BPI Service List 

Information obtained during the 
remand investigation will be released to 
parties under the administrative 
protective order (‘‘APO’’) in effect in the 
original investigation. Pursuant to 
section 207.7(a) of the Commission’s 
rules, the Secretary will make business 
proprietary information gathered in the 
final investigation and this remand 
investigation available to additional 
authorized applicants, that are not 
covered under the original APO, 
provided that the application is made 
not later than seven (7) days after 
publication of the Commission’s notice 
of reopening the record on remand in 
the Federal Register. Applications must 
be filed for persons who are on the 
Judicial Protective Order in the related 
CIT case, but are not currently covered 
under the original APO. A separate 
service list will be maintained by the 
Secretary for those parties authorized to 
receive BPI under the APO in this 
remand investigation. 

Written Submissions 
Each party who is an interested party 

in this remand proceeding may submit 
a written brief to the Commission. The 
brief must be concise and be limited to 
comments on how the data obtained in 
this remand proceeding affect the 
Commission’s original determination 
with respect to cold-rolled stainless 
steel plate products. Any material in the 
comments not addressing this limited 
issue will be stricken from the record. 
The brief must be double-spaced, single-

sided, and on stationary measuring 81⁄2 
inches. The comments will be limited to 
thirty (30) pages, and must be filed no 
later than the close of business on 
August 7, 2002. 

All written submissions must conform 
with the provisions of section 201.8 of 
the Commission’s rules; any 
submissions that contain business 
proprietary information (BPI) must also 
conform with the requirements of 
§§ 201.6, 207.3, and 207.7 of the 
Commission’s rules. In accordance with 
§§ 201.16(c) and 207.3 of the rules, each 
document filed by a party to the 
investigation must be served on all other 
parties to the investigation (as identified 
by either the public or BPI service list), 
and a certificate of service must be 
timely filed. The Secretary will not 
accept a document for filing without a 
certificate of service.

Authority: This action is taken under the 
authority of the Tariff Act of 1930, title VII.

Issued: July 1, 2002.
By order of the Commission. 

Marilyn Abbott, 
Secretary.
[FR Doc. 02–16902 Filed 7–5–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 7020–02–P

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Executive Office of Immigration for 
Review; Agency Information Collection 
Activities: Proposed Collection; 
Comments Requested

ACTION: 30-day notice of information 
collection under review: revision of a 
currently approved collection, 33/BIA 
Board of Immigration Appeals, 33/IC 
Immigration Court. 

The Department of Justice (DOJ), 
Executive Office for Immigration 
Review (EOIR) has submitted the 
following information collection request 
to the Office of Management and Budget 
(OMB) for review and approval in 
accordance with the Paperwork 
Reduction Act of 1995. The proposed 
information collection is published to 
obtain comments from the public and 
affected agencies. This proposed 
information collection was previously 
published in the Federal Register 
Volume 67, Number 71, page 18036 on 
April 12, 2002, allowing for a 60 day 
comment period. 

The purpose of this notice is to allow 
for an additional 30 days for public 
comment until August 7, 2002. This 
process is conducted in accordance with 
5 CFR 1320.10. 

Written comments and/or suggestions 
regarding the items contained in this
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